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Honorable Chair, Distinguished Delegates,  
 
The Covid-19 pandemic did shed light on the insufficient, inequitable access to medical devices 
worldwide. However, the shortage of workforce dedicated to managing medical devices, has not 
received as much attention. And yet, clinical and biomedical engineers, biomedical technicians 
and medical physicists undertake a wide range of crucial activities in support of the healthcare 
team. This includes selection, planning, procurement, training for safe use, maintenance, and 
decommissioning of medical devices and in vitro diagnostics. The draft 14th General Program of 
Work now recognizes the contribution of medical devices alongside other health products as 
essential inputs. But the key role that these highly specialized technical support professions play 
in promoting resilience, providing high quality care and protecting the safety of patients and health 
providers, has yet to be given greater emphasis, in particular in low-resource healthcare settings. 
 
These health professions we represent or advocate for keep struggling to grow in many countries, 
primarily due to a lack of specialized initial and life-long training programmes and insufficient 
recognition from the medical community. In addition, maintenance personnel often face issues 
while carrying out their tasks as a result of their limited number, but also inadequate adoption of 
WHO guidelines by decision-makers. They frequently must cope with a lack of funding of the 
operating costs linked to consumables, reagents or spare parts which hinders the sustainability 
of the initial investments in medical equipment. Additionally, deficiencies in technical and 
logistical resources in terms of specialized premises, tools, testers, or structured local supply 
chains further exacerbate these issues. 
 
We are committed to collaborating with WHO to improve the availability, efficiency, and 
sustainability of medical equipment, and promote health technology management, especially in 
low- and middle-income countries. Therefore, as part of the implementation of GPW14, we call 
upon Member States to support the development of clinical and biomedical engineers, 
biomedical technicians, and medical physicists, both within WHO in order to build a stronger 
Organization, and within Member states by mobilizing resources including financial ones, to 
increase staffing, training, regulations, and means, to help them fulfil their missions in the service 
of health and well-being for all. 
 


